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Latest UBC activities

· Commission on Health and Social Affairs

New Commission’s Taskforce met in Rostock

on 19-20 January. The 8th Meeting of the UBC Commission on Health and Social Affairs took place in Rostock. Representatives of the cities of Riga, Klaipeda, Reda, Helsinki, Turku, Stockholm, Gävle and Rostock and social scientists from Vilnius and Rostock met to define the next working direction and methods. The representatives exsposed the special situations of their cities. As a result of this analysis two working groups were set up which will push forward the exchange of experience and the project  development in the next future: the Working Group on ,Children and Youth on Risk‘, chaired / co-chaired by the cities of Riga / Gävle and the Working Group on ‚Employment‘ is chaired / co-chaired by Klaipeda and Helsinki.

After having discussed the UBC Social Charter, a charter working group was set up, in charge to find a way how to implement its goals within UBC cities. Further interesting themes under debate were: 

- the EU Strategy on Poverty and Social Exclusion broken down to National Action Plans how to work with it in the municipalities,

- experiences in transnational EU project design, application, implementation and follow-up and

- the Open Method of Co-ordination as an Instrument of international co-operation work.

The next taskforce meeting is planned for 14-15 May 2004; details will be announced in due time. Cities ready to take responsibility within the Commission are invited to send their representative to the task force.

Ms Karin Wohlgemuth

Chairman of the Commission on Health and Social Affairs

From UBC Commissions

· Commission on Education

Invitation to the Erken Laboratory Research School 2004

This summer we repeat our most appreciated pre-university Research School for science students at the Erken Laboratory. The laboratory is beautifully situated in the countryside of Norrtälje, Sweden, immediately on the shore of Lake Erken. For the summer of 2004, we present a course for up to 16 students, including a strict introductory week with lectures in general limnology and a concluding week where we summarize the students’ work. In between, the students work independently with their Research Projects at the frontline of limnology, under the protective wings of our young international supervisors. We hereby invite school students from Sweden, Finland, Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Western Russia, Ukraine, Belarus and Poland to participate the Erken Laboratory Research School 2004.

The Research School is intended as a boarding school, or more preferably, “scientific monastery”. All students will live together and work together at the laboratory, and we hope that scientific discussions will become a part of life. However, as we recognize that science after all is not everything, we also offer other types of activities in the end of the days. These might be sports, a barbecue, a visit to the historical village of Storholmen, or a trip to Stockholm.

Please find more information at:

http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/Invitation_letter.doc


Kurt Pettersson

Chairman of the Commission

· UBC Women’s Network

Before Christmas Women’s Network asked the cities to give information about:

- who is the contact person for gender affairs in your city administration? (name, e-mail)

- how many persons are dealing with gender affairs in your administration?

- how is the yearly budget for gender affairs in your administration?

- are there other non-governmental organisations in your city that are dealing with gender affairs and what is their special task? (name of organisation, e-mail, special task) Thank you for your kind answers! It feels good that so many cities showed their interest! The answers show that there are quite many differences. We are now in the process of building a two-step-project in order to collect more knowledge about EU gender equality policies with special attention to the new member states and the gender equality activities of the governments as well as the citizens’ possibilities to participate and influence the implementation The first step is to get to know the situation as thoroughly as possible and then as a second step to try to find out and share some good practises to be implemented within UBC. You have already given us very valuable information. Now we want to ask you in advance if you would like to be helpful by committing yourself to answer a bit larger questionnaire later on? In return we will keep you informed about the results. Equal opportunities for women and men have become an important issue within the European Union. This progress made at European level must be incorporated at national level. UBC member cities play an essential role in this work.

Women’s Network is the co-ordinating body of gender issues within UBC. UBC with its 105 member cities including the non-governmental women’s organisations has a capacity to serve as an important link between political decision-makers and women’s organisations promoting gender equality in the Baltic Sea Region and at EU level.

Please contact the co-ordinator ul@feminaaboensis.com about your interest by 28.1.04!

Ulla Lundqvist

Women’s Network Coordinator 

From UBC Secretariat

· ENTO’s Traning Seminar

Please find here:

http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/ENTO.doc an invitation to the Training Seminar on the theme "Strengthen the capacity building of the Local and Regional Associations in Europe" to be organized by the European Network of Training Organisations for Local Authorities (ENTO) and the Council of Europe's Congress of Local and Regional Authorities on 25-26 March 2004, in Strasbourg / Kehl.

· Photos for the Strategy

Dear Members of the Union,  

UBC Secretariat is going to publish a booklet with a new strategy that was adopted during the VII General Conference in Klaipeda, at 18 October 2003.  In the booklet we would like to present the most characteristic views from our member cities. Therefore the member cities are requested to send photos with the most interesting views from the city. The booklet will be printed in colours so please send a photo or an image in digital form which has a good quality: size A5 (10 x 15 cm), minimum 400 dpi. Please prepare a caption for your photo and remember to write also a name of a photographer. Please send all materials to the following e-mail address: iwona.belczak@gdansk.gda.pl or by post to the UBC Secretariat. The deadline for sending materials is 31 January 2004. 

with best regards,

Iwona Belczak

· Call for stories! 

Dear Members of the Union,

On the 1st of May 2004 we will experience a great historical moment. Once again the European Union will expand and the new member states will recruit among others from our countries: Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania and Poland. Our common Baltic Sea will become nearly an inland European Union Sea and our network (almost) EU regional network of cities. The next issue of the Baltic Cities Bulletin will be devoted to the: EU ENLARGEMENT IN THE BALTIC SEA REGION.  The Editorial Board intends to publish interesting articles and interviews with prominent politicians and experts. We would also like to present the UBC member cities views on the EU Enlargement in the BSR, from your city perspective. As usual, apart from the main theme, we are looking forward to stories describing interesting events and a daily life of our member cities. Those articles are published in the chapter “News from Member Cities”. UBC Commissions and Networks are welcome to inform about their events, meetings and projects in the chapter “UBC Today”. The bulletin is distributed in 6000 copies all around the Baltic Sea Region to over 200 Baltic cities and many key organisations and institutions including the EU. Please follow these guidelines, when submitting your story.  Deliver the story by e-mail to: iwona.belczak@gdansk.gda.pl in MS WORD format, remember to kill the viruses before sending.

·     Each member city may submit two articles - one related to the cover theme and one to the chapter “Cities in Action”. Naturally all stories shall be sent in English.

·     Each article may have max 400 words, no more than 1 page A4, font TimesNewRoman 12pt. The editorial board sometimes needs to shorten the stories in order to include more stories into the Bulletin. It is also important to include the author’s name and contact numbers for possible further questions related to the story.

·     Please make all efforts to include a smashing photo or a digital picture to illustrate the article (JPG format, min. 400 ppi, one e-mail - one picture, the file should not exceed 3 MB). Remember to send us also the code of arms of your city, if you have not sent it earlier.

·     The deadline for stories to the Bulletin is 15 March 2004, please respect this timetable as we are unable to print stories received after this deadline. All material should be sent directly to the UBC Secretariat in Gdansk. If you have interesting issues to report, please do not hesitate to send them.

Pawel Zaboklicki

Secretary General

From UBC member cities

· “Baltic Press Photo”

Dear Friends,
Please find here:  

http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/BalticPressWorld.doc an invitation to the First Press Photo Biennal Exhibition "Baltic Press Photo". Its aim is to present works of Baltic press photographers depicting their homeland. The organisers, namely Association for Promotion of Pomeranian Artists ERA - ART,  hope that the a/m exhibition is the best way of finding out about lifestyles and customs of Baltic neighbours.

I would appreciate if you could be so kind and distribute the attached information among interested photographers. If they should have any questions, they are advised to contact directly Ms Ewa Grunert, Exhibition Manager.   

Ewa Depka

Manager


Call for Projects 

The City of Malbork is looking for partners for two projects: 

· "East Prussia - the cultural melting pot. The Past and the Present" East Prussia is a historical region, which following the Yalta agreements was divided between Poland and the Soviet Union. Poland is different now, and the Soviet Union, of which the Kaliningrad District formed a part, does not exist any longer. The people, who survived the years of Stalinist terror, however, remained and now they are free to speak about they origin. The project is aimed at young people mainly to preserve their sense of national identity and to make them aware of the role of their native culture in the process of cultural development of the present- day East Prussia. The project is divided into several stages, which will be carried out by bath the young and the old from different walks of life in Poland and the Kaliningrad District.

· "The young-full-rights citizens of the local community". The subject of the project is to carry out one of the basic tasks faced by “the adult world”- to prepare young people to live as citizens in the local community and endow them with public spirit through education, information technology among others. In the food of information coming from all directions it is very difficult to find out what is really important and valuable. It is even more difficult to express out views and opinions efficiently and to fight for them.

Tasking part in the task of the project should give young people such an opportunity and should teach them taking responsibility for the views and words they express.

To get more information please contact:

Mr Mariusz Zawisza, Latin School in Malbork, e-mail: szkola.lacinska@wp.pl 

Mrs Małgorzata Majchrzak, City of Malbork, e-mail: bps@um.malbork.pl
Invitation to the Conference

· 3rd annual e-Government Summit will be held in Noordwijk aan Zee, the Netherlands between 1-3 March 2004.

The main topics to be discussed:

- Successful Transformation, Take-up & Change Management in the fast-paced citizen-led environment

- Realistic Standardisation principles to enhance collaboration for practical application

- e-Procurement on a pan European scale

- The Future of Knowledge Management - Back to the drawing board?

- Information Governance

- Resource maximisation

- Migration of successful pilots to larger scales

- Mobile working; The facts and myths

- Advances in Authentification strategies

- e-Democracy taking it to the next level

- Single Window solutions the citizen way!

- e-Accessibility and serving the changing demography of Europe!

- Empowering the citizen across multi-channel format

- Security and Privacy serving two masters

Please read more information at:
http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/E-governmentSummit.pdf
Routes across the Baltic Sea

“Concretisation of the Baltic Sea Motorway” is the name of a workshop being hosted by the Nordic Council of Ministers on 23 January. Civil servants from the ministries of transport in the countries around the Baltic Sea will meet to discuss how new traffic routes might link the countries more closely together. Edgar Thielmann of DGTREN will open the discussion on behalf of the EU, talking about how “marine motorways” as cross-border projects. Juhani Tervala from the Finnish Transport and Communications Ministry will talk about actual projects like the Helsinki–Gdansk route.

Source: Nordic Council

Enlargement cost less than estimated
The price tag on the EU's enlargement on 1 May 2004 will be 27.5 billion euro for the period 2004-2006, which translates as 25 euro per each resident of the current 15 Member States. In comparative terms, the calculated cost of Germany's reunification in 1989 was 600 billion euro. The new Member States will receive a total of 40.8 billion euro in European assistance over the next three years, and will also contribute 3.3 billion euro in 2004 and 5 billion each in 2005 and 2006. 

Source: EurActiv

Bringing enlargement into European schools

European school-children will have a unique chance to learn about their neighbours in an enlarged Europe when thousands of schools take part in Spring Day in Europe. The event, taking place on and around 23 March, will focus on enlargement and on the ten acceding states. The Spring Day website (http://futurum2004.eun.org/) is the online focal point for participating schools, and provides news, country fact files and teaching resources in 23 languages, as well as the opportunity to link up across national boundaries and work together with other schools in real life and via the Internet. An advisory team of 30 teachers coming from 28 European countries has been set up to help with activities and learning resources for the event. The initiative follows the 2003 Spring Day, when 5,501 schools participated and people such as President Iliescu of Romania, President Sampaio of Portugal, four European Commissioners and over 100 Members of the European Parliament and of the Convention on the Future of Europe went back to school to meet and debate with pupils.

Source: Enlargement Weekly

Top marks to Finland

It is not too late to achieve the goal of turning Europe into the most competitive economy in the world by 2010, but a number of European countries would be required to do far more to meet the common economic goals that the EU has set itself, according to an EU Commission report published yesterday and cited in Berlingske Tidende. It is the most detailed progress report to date on what is known as the Lisbon process - the goal of which is to make Europe as economically competitive as the USA within a decade, a target the EU countries agreed on at a summit in Lisbon in 2000. The report confirms that productivity is still too low in the EU with too few jobs, particularly in the private sector, and a lack of investment in research and the high-technology sector. The EU Commission is not averse to handing out marks to the member countries. Finland and Austria come out top with fine marks across the board. The picture is a bit more varied in Great Britain, the Netherlands, Denmark, Ireland, Sweden, Luxembourg and Belgium, even though all of them are praised for making progress. France and Germany make up the middle ground with Italy and Portugal just about hanging on in there. The report has little flattering to say about Spain and Greece, however.

Source: Nordic Council

Eurobarometer: fraud a major concern to EU and new Member States' citizens

A Eurobarometer survey published on 14 January 2004 shows that citizens of the new Member States are more worried about fraud than their EU counterparts. Asked on their awareness levels about fraud in general and fraud against the EU budget, 55 per cent of EU respondents said corruption worried them most. Fraud relating to quality of food and agricultural products ranked second (46 per cent) whereas fraud related to fake euro notes and coins rated only fourth (32 per cent), after commercial fraud (39 per cent). All of the above figures were consistently higher in the thirteen accession and candidate countries, although the rankings differed slighlty. Other findings in the same poll suggest that citizens in the EU, accession and candidate countries are more preoccupied with wrongdoing in their national and local government institutions than in EU ones. But the questions related to fraud against the EU budget only. 

Source: EurActiv

Baltic police chiefs discuss cooperation 

Cooperation between the police of 10 countries of the Baltic Sea region is expected to improve following the first meeting of the police department heads that took place in Tallinn Jan. 14 - 16.

Source: The Baltic Times

The right to speak Finnish 

A study will look at the feasibility of introducing the right to speak Finnish when dealing with the authorities and courts in the Stockholm and Mälardal region. Similar rights are already guaranteed in certain areas in the north of Sweden. Finnish-speaking Swedes have been recognised as a national minority and Finnish recognised as a minority language since 2000. A large proportion of the Finnish-speaking minority lives in the Stockholm and Mälardal region. The Swedish government thinks that there is now good reason to study whether the preconditions exist to extend the legislation that is valid in the north of Sweden to cover the Stockholm and Mälardal region as well. A report will be submitted by 1 March 2005.

Source: Nordic Council

Vike-Freiberga calls for examination of communist crimes 

President Vaira Vike-Freiberga called for a close assessment by Europe of the crimes committed by the communist totalitarian regime at a conference in Stockholm on Monday, according to the president’s press office.

Source: The Baltic Times

Russia critical of minorities treatment in new EU states

Russia is threatening not to sign partnership and cooperation agreements with new EU member states, because the treatment of Russian minorities in some of these countries does not meet the standards promised by the EU. Russia is particularly concerned about Russian minorities in Latvia and Estonia - both of which will join the EU on 1 May. 

The European Commission claims that the Russia-EU Partnership and Cooperation Agreement (PCA) will remain in force even after the ten new accession countries have joined. "Estonia's position on this question is the same as the Commission's, according to which the PCA will automatically apply for the new member states", said Tiina Maiberg, the spokesperson of the Estonian mission to the EU. When new countries joined in 1995, this question was solved the same way, the spokesperson added. However, Russia is still hoping to sign new bilateral agreements with every new member state, a Latvian diplomat told the EUobserver. Russia's new first Deputy Foreign Minister Eleonora Mitrofanova recently said that Russia sees enlargement as a human rights question. "I shall not try to conceal that for us this problem also arises in the context of the future accession of Latvia and Estonia to the Russia-EU PCA, in which the parties undertake to respect democratic principles and human rights", the Deputy Foreign Minister said in an interview with the Interfax news agency. According to Ms Mitrofanova, Russian minorities should have a right to study and also get several services in their own language. The PCA agreement between Russia and EU was signed in 1997 to define how co-operation between the two should work.

Source: EU Observer

"Naive and exceptionally deferential"
Former Estonian foreign affairs minister Toomas Hendrik Ilves has criticized the European Union's policy toward Russia as "naive and exceptionally deferential". "There's dissatisfaction among the seven new member states with the present members' naiveté with regard to Russia," wrote Ilves in a recent article. "Bad conduct by Russia is being overlooked, Russia is met halfway where even the accession countries didn't find understanding," he claims. 

Source: Enlargement Weekly

Enlargement will not ease EU's population problem
There are 74.1 million people in the ten acceding states, according to the latest figures from the EU. But the latest demographic estimates from Eurostat, computed for 1 January 2004, also suggest that the population fell by 0.8% in the acceding states in 2003, despite net migration of 0.4‰. Latvia's population fell by -5.6‰, and Lithuania's by -4.5‰. The biggest rises were in Cyprus (+17.4‰) and Malta (+5.7‰). The highest birth rate was found in Cyprus (11.1‰, the only rate above the EU average of 10.6‰), and the lowest in Slovenia (8.6‰). The highest death rate was found in Latvia (14.1‰), and the lowest in Cyprus (7.8‰). There was a natural population increase only in Cyprus (+3.3‰) and Malta (+1.8‰). The largest decreases were observed in Latvia (-5.2‰) and Hungary (-3.9‰). Emigration exceeded immigration in Lithuania (-1.4‰), whilst the highest net migration rates of increase were in Cyprus (+14.1‰) and Malta (+3.9‰). 

Source: Enlargement Weekly

Including the excluded in the new member states

Joint Memoranda for Social Inclusion were signed by ministers from the ten acceding states in Brussels in late December, alongside European Employment and Social Affairs Commissioner Anna Diamantopoulou, who greeted the ceremony with the announcement that "All acceding countries have acknowledged the importance of tackling poverty and social exclusion". Poverty and social exclusion remain "major challenges" for the acceding countries, with the risk of poverty as high as 18% in Estonia and of unemployment as high as 19.8% in Poland. And the social situation of ethnic minorities, especially the Roma, of children and the mentally ill "raises serious concerns". The memoranda identify key challenges and raise awareness of the need for a more co-ordinated and integrated approach to policy making. They recommend better training, more active labour market policies, stronger social protection systems, and wider access to health care, social services and decent housing. Non-governmental organisations in the field also welcomed the signing of the memoranda: the European Disability Forum said it was as "an important step in putting the fight against social exclusion on the European political agenda and addressing the concerns of people experiencing or at risk of poverty and social exclusion across the enlarged European Union".

Source: Enlargement Weekly
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